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CHAIR CARROLL:

(Gavel.)

The Human Services and Economic

Development Committee will now come to order.
Good morning, members.

With us we have this

23

morning Danny -- Vice-Chair Jo Anne Johnson, members

24

Danny Mateo and Michael Molina.

25

a few minutes late.

Riki Hokama will be

He will be joining us in about
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1

five minutes.

2

have with -- some of them might be joining us later.

3

Also, our other Council members, we

For the Administration, we have Jeff Amaral,

4

Captain, Department of Police, and Daren Suzuki,

5

Department of Planning, with us this morning.

6

Corporation Counsel, we have Greg Garneau; and our

7

Committee staff, Tamara Koller and Jo-Ann Sato, our

8

Committee Secretary.

9

Those wishing to testify this morning should

10

sign up, if we have anyone else wishes to testify.

11

And I'll tell everyone now, please, if you have

12

pagers or cell phones, turn them on the silent mode.

13

This morning's agenda consists of one item,

14

HSED-12, Subcommittee on Communications

15

Infrastructure recommendations.

16

Members, as you may remember, on

17

January 10th, 2002, the Committee voted to establish

18

a Subcommittee on Communications Infrastructure.

19

The Subcommittee has transmitted its report and a

20

list of recommendations including a draft bill

21

entitled "A Bill for an Ordinance Amending

22

Chapter 16.26 and Title 19, Maui County Code,

23

Relating to Telecommunications Facilities."

24
25

The purpose of the draft bill are to amend
Chapter 16.26 and Title 19 of the Maui County Code
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1

to, one, minimize the number of transmission towers

2

throughout the County; two, to encourage the

3

coalition [sic] of communication facilities;

4

encourage the use of existing buildings, lights or

5

utility poles or water towers as opposed to

6

constructions of new telecommunication towers; four,

7

recognize the need of telecommunication providers to

8

build out their systems over time; and ensure that

9

all telecommunication facilities,

including towers,

10

antennas and auxiliary [sic] facilities are located

11

and designed to minimize the visual impact of their

12

immediate surroundings and throughout the County and

13

to minimize public inconvenience and disruption.

14

In a few moments, I'll ask Councilmember Mike

15

Molina, who chaired the Subcommittee, prior to

16

some -- to provide some background on the

17

Subcommittee's activities.

18

Garneau, Deputy Corporation Counsel, to provide

19

comments regarding the draft bill.

20

I'll also ask Greg

But at this time, we will have public

21

testimony; and we have one testifier that has signed

22

up, Jeanne Skog.

23

you have three minutes.

24

minute, since you're the last one, for practical

25

purposes, you have six minutes.

Since you are the only testifier,
If you need an additional
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1

2

5

MS. SKOG:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good morning.

I'm

3

Jeanne Skog, President and CEO of the Maui Economic

4

Development Board; and I also served as Vice-Chair

5

on the Subcommittee.

6

I just have a few brief comments on what

7

you're about to undertake.

The spirit of this whole

8

exercise in terms of the Subcommittee was to be

9

comprehensive, holistic, if you will, and long-range

10

in thinking, so that we, as a community, would be

11

driven more by long-range goals rather than

12

short-term pressures or interests.

13

And I think -- I think what you have before

14

you definitely lays the foundation for you to go and

15

take it a step further and set up that framework.

16

That's not to say that you won't, over time, review

17

it; and I would highly recommend you do, as a

18

Council, continue to review it because of the

19

fast-moving pace of the technology.

20

We acknowledged within the Committee that we

21

probably cannot comprehend what's going to happen in

22

the telecommunications area right now, you know,

23

five or ten years down the road.

24

probably technology we've never even dreamed of.

25

We -- there's

And so, it's going to be really important for
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1

us, as a community, and you, as a decision-making

2

body, to stay abreast of that and make sure that

3

whatever legislation or action you take is always

4

current with what is going on.

5

there were tremendous opportunities afoot for both

6

the public and private sector from both the public

7

and private sector.
And I -- you know, challenge is how we -- how

8

9

We learned that

we serve to facilitate what is going on and serve

10

the public interest.

It is a combination.

And we

11

also learned that we really believe that it is

12

possible.
We learned that the County is, in fact,

13
14

limited in some ways in its authority to have an

15

impact here; but it can have an impact.

16

probably more that can be done to get the County's

17

interests to the table at both the State and

18

possibly Federal level but certainly at the State

19

level.

20

fronts.

21

And there's

And we need to go and push along those

Some of that will not involve our ordinance

22

or anything like that,

23

the table when the discussions are happening that

24

will, in fact,

25

just making sure you're at

impact our community.

From -- with an MEDB hat on, we, as you know,
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1

work very closely with high technology; and we do

2

so, however, in the community's interests.

3

will be following very closely what happens here.

4

So, we

And I want to thank you very much, Mr. Chair,

5

for taking this matter on.

I think it has

6

tremendous import in terms of the connectivity and

7

the interrelationship and interdependence

8

interactions that our community will have in the

9

future.

And it certainly will have an impact on the

10

climate we create for positive business activity in

11

this area in our community's interest.

12
13

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

Any questions, members?

Hearing none, thank you, Jeanne.

14

MS. SKOG:

15

CHAIR CARROLL:

You're welcome.
Is there anyone else that wishes to give

16

testimony at this time?

17

testimony is now closed.

18
19

Thank you.

Hearing none, public

.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members, my intention today is to begin

20

the discussion of the Subcommittee's recommendations

21

including the draft bill.

22

complete the work today.

23

Subcommittee's report and recommendations are a

24

result of a lot of work.

25

I do not expect to
As you can see, the

In addition, this is a very technical area
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1

that will take time to gain an understanding in

2

order to make good decisions.

3

to gather input from the community, the

4

telecommunication industry and various County

5

departments before making a final recommendation.

The Committee needs

6

I would like to recognize the members of the

7

Subcommittee and thank them for the time and effort

8

they've put into this subcommittee:

9

Mike Molina, Chair; Jeanne Unemori Skog, Vice-Chair;

Councilmember

10

Sean McLaughlin; Jocelyn Perreira; Jennifer Sabas;

11

and Councilmember Riki G. Hokama, ex officio member.

12

I would like to thank you on behalf of the

13

Committee and the community for the time and effort

14

you spent in addressing this obviously important

15

matter that has been a great concern to all of Maui

16

County.

17
18
19
20

At this time I'm going to ask Councilmember
Mike Molina to begin with an overview.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Good morning.

Mr. Molina?

Thank you,

Mr. Chairman.

21

The Telecommunications Infrastructure

22

Subcommittee was established at your Human Services

23

and Economic Development meeting of January 10th,

24

2002; and the purpose of the subcommittee who --

25

were as follows:

To, one, propose a comprehensive

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

HSED 10/3/02

9

1

County telecommunications ordinance; two, study

2

relevant Federal, State, County and private

3

regulations and agreements including joint pole and

4

franchise agreements, antenna siting policies and

5

institutional network planning; three, discuss the

6

use, regulation and management of public

7

rights-of-ways in order to mitigate negative impacts

8

and maximize public benefits; four, research options

9

to amend or renegotiate the use, regulation and

10

management of public rights-of-ways and to assess

11

the public service benefits relating to

12

communications infrastructure and, five,

13

recommendations to the Human Services and Economic

14

Development Committee for further deliberation.

15

transmit

And as you stated earlier, the Subcommittee

16

was comprised of myself, along with Ms. Unemori Skog

17

and Sean McLaughlin, Jocelyn Perreira, Jennifer

18

Sabas, and Councilman Hokama who served as an ex

19

officio member.

20

Subcommittee, I commend these individuals for all of

21

their hard work.

22

And as the Chair of the

And your Subcommittee's initial term was set

23

to expire on April 10th of this year, 2002; and it

24

was extended until May 31st of 2002.

25

And some additional side notes, Mr. Chairman,
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1

the Subcommittee noted that the draft bill includes

2

some areas that need further work and has agreed

3

that the details would be best dealt with by the

4

Human Services and Economic Development Committee

5

who would work with members of the community,

6

Administration and others.

7

The Subcommittee met six times this past

8

year, and the impetus for the creation of the

9

Subcommittee was to avoid a repeat of the placement

10

of the Sprint tower in Haiku's Rice Camp.

11

County's 800 megahertz emergency communication

12

system needs to be protected.

13

And the

The Corporation Counsel who served the

14

Subcommittee, Mr. Greg Garneau, attended the

15

National Association of Telecommunications Officers

16

and Advisers Conference in April in

17

Washington, D.C. and got a lot of very helpful

18

insight to deal with this matter.

19

back in

So, with that, Mr. Chair, additional

20

recommendations from the Subcommittee we can discuss

21

later at an appropriate time.

22

that's the brief history and background of the

23

formation of the Subcommittee.

24
25

CHAIR CARROLL:

So, in a nutshell,

Thank you, Mr. Molina.

Thank you.
We now -- is there

any questions for Mr. Molina at this time?
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1

I'll continue with Mr. Garneau.

2

Greg, could you provide us with some

3

information regarding the legal guidance on the

4

County's role in the franchise agreements,

5

right-of-ways management, telecommunication

6

facilities,

7

MR. GARNEAU:

siting and the draft ordinance?

I'll be happy to.

Thank you, Chair.

In my involvement with the Subcommittee, I

8
9

believe it was Councilmember Hokama early on had

10

said that we really needed to get up to speed on

11

what the County's role was with respect to both

12

franchise agreements and, in particular, with siting

13

of telecommunications towers because there's so many

14

different laws that are impacted.

15

And so, I was asked, actually,

to research

16

the -- those issues, right-of-way management and

17

telecommunications siting; and I did provide a

18

rather lengthy opinion that's included in your

19

binder.

20

of give an overview as a starting point so everybody

21

has a framework within to look at these issues.

22

And what I hope to do with that is to kind

Just to summarize, in terms of right-of-way

23

management, the County is largely preempted by State

24

law.

25

rights-of-way, companies,

And the people that are locating within our
today are the utility
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1

companies, electric companies, the telephone

2

companies; and they all pretty much operate under

3

franchise agreements which prevent us from

4

negotiating things like, for example, compensation.

5

Although, we are compensated but -- and I

6

think I outlined that pretty well in my report; but

7

anyway, it's pretty much set under State law.

8

we don't have a lot of room to negotiate or to

9

legislate in that area.

10

And

Although, I do know that we spent kind of

11

a lot of time at the Subcommittee level talking

12

about these issues; and one of the things that came

13

up several times was that Maui as a County could be

14

more proactive and involved with the State so we're

15

aware of the decisions that are being made and we

16

can some how be involved in them because what

17

happens so often is that the State-level decisions

18

are made and we're not

19

And so, that -

- we're not a part of that.
that may be outside of what

20

we're here

- you know, the draft -- particular

21

draft bills that are before this Committee; but it's

22

something to think about in terms of just the

23

relationship between the County Administration and

24

the State actors that work in this area because

25

being a voice will help us to make sure that when
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decisions are made that affect the County's

2

rights-of-way, that we're part of it, that we're

3

there.

4

So, I mean, I'd be happy to talk about those

5

more; but essentially the focus of the Committee

6

turned to addressing the construction of

7

telecommunications towers within our community

8

because this has been an issue that obviously the

9

community has been

- has shown that it's important

10

to them; and it also fortunately is one area that,

11

right now, the law allows us to legislate in.

12

The overriding law is the Telecommunications

13

Act of 1996.

And essentially, as a background, one

14

of the things that that did is that the -

15

the Country has been going through this sort of

16

technological revolution with regards to usage of

17

wireless communications.

18

Government decided to pass this law that essentially

19

restricted the ability of local governments to

20

prohibit telecommunications, sort of federalized it

21

with -- the idea behind the law was we want there to

22

be a national system that -- but if every

23

municipality acts in their best interest, that that

24

will -- it will inhibit the growth of this national

25

telecommunications system.

you know,

And in 1996 the Federal

And so, this Act was
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passed that put limits on municipalities.

2

And while it did place limits,

it also set

3

forth the circumstances in which we could regulate

4

in this area.

5

I go over -- I list the overview that are

6

restrictions that we have.

7

And it's

on Page 9 of my opinion,

And some of the limits that were placed is

8

that the local government cannot unreasonably

9

discriminate among different providers, and that's

10

sometimes referred to as the nondiscrimination

11

standard.

12

manner that does not prohibit or has the effect of

13

prohibiting the provision of the wireless services.

14

So,

15

Local government has to regulate in a

that's the effective prohibition standard.
And the way this comes up is if -- if your

16

local ordinances are so restrictive that the

17

telecommunications providers argue that it's not

18

technically feasible for them to provide service,

19

then it would violate the Act.

20

local ordinances have to be written in such a way

21

that -- that the service can be provided.

22

So, you get -

the

We have -- the local ordinance has to allow

23

the applications to be processed within a reasonable

24

period of time, meaning it can't be effectively a

25

prohibition because it takes so long to get it
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2

15

through the government process.
A State or local government, if they do deny

3

an application, has to do so on substantial evidence

4

and in a written record; and the decisions cannot be

5

directly or indirectly based on environmental

6

effects of RF emissions alone because I think in

7

I'm not certain in our community people have raised

8

that issue; but in other communities people have

9

wanted to not allow towers because of the effect of

10

RF emissions.

11

that's not a standard you can use.

12

And the Federal Government says

But that said, there's a whole lot of things

13

we can do.

14

and I -- I was asked to, along with Council staff,

15

to identify other ordinances, since we didn't have

16

one, that could possibly be modified for our use.

17

And one of the things that I discovered in

18

researching this is that there are literally

19

hundreds, if not thousands of cases that deal with

20

regulation of telecommunications siting by

21

municipalities, meaning -- what I mean by that is

22

the telecom companies have sued allover the Country

23

in all of the various Federal circuits by --

24

alleging violations of the Federal law when

25

essentially they haven't been able to build out

And so, the second part of my task --
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their systems the way they've wanted to.

2

And so, with that understanding and that

3

they

4

what we decided to do was focus on the Ninth Circuit

5

and look for a model within our circuit with the

6

idea that if we are challenged or if another

7

ordinance within our circuit is challenged, well,

8

will set some precedents.

9

ourselves in the future.

10

- the law really varies greatly by circuits,

It will help us to guide

And so, we settled upon an ordinance that was

11

ln Eugene, Oregon which has some similar issues as

12

we do.

13

protect.

14

has a lot of rural portions to the community.

15

a growing community.

16

similarities.

17

circuit, but they had a -- faced a lot of the

18

similar issues we did.

19

it

They have view planes that they want to
It's, you know, a very scenic area.

So,

It
It's

there was a lot of

And not only were they in our

And so, what

what we took in the draft

20

bill that's in your binder is the Eugene ordinance.

21

It has been modified for our purposes.

22

the Eugene ordinance sets out -- it's essentially a

23

permitting procedure for telecommunications towers.

24

And it sets out -- depending on the zoning district,

25

the use may be an outright permitted use or it may

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

And the way

HSED 10/3/02

17

1

be a permitted use with some site review procedures

2

or a special use permit is required.
So, that's -- they sort of set up a three

3

4

tiers.

5

allowed to have them like any other building permit.

6

In other ones, you need to go through either one of

7

these review processes.

8

Eugene had identified various districts that were

9

comparable to our districts, you know, whether

So, in certain districts, you're just

And in preparing the draft,

10

they're, you know, residential or agricultural and

11

so forth.

12

And so, what I did is just actually take

13

theirs and put ours in wherever they were.

14

not be what the Subcommittee wants to do.

15

decide to treat different districts differently; but

16

in -- for ease, we just took them exactly how they

17

had them and plugged ours in.

18

That may
You may

So, that's really one of the things that the

19

Committee needs to look at is for all of our

20

different zoning districts, what process do you want

21

to apply to that district of those three that are

22

available?

23

them to be categorized?

24

the bill would need -- needs some work on.

25

And how -- you know, how do you want
So, that's the area that

And I will note, also, it was brought up to
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my attention and -- there was -- and maybe

2

Councilmember Hokama probably knows the history more

3

than I do; but within the Building Code, there was

4

previously a moratorium that was put in place to

5

deal with the issue that happened at Sprint tower on

6

the interim lands.

7

is expired.

8

is actually repealing that expired portion.

9

And that particular moratorium

So, the first part of this draft bill

And I'm not certain whether that's what the

10

Committee desires to do.

11

that may be is that if this

12

to get a new ordinance.

13

moratorium.

14

I mean, one alternative
it may take some time

They may want to do a new

I don't know.

But really I think probably in -- I would

15

appreciate your direction on whether we should maybe

16

make two

17

Title 16, as you know, doesn't need to go to the

18

Planning Commission but Title 19 would.

19

want to split it out and have two drafts, the one

20

that's the new siting ordinance as one and the

21

which is under Title 19, and the repeal or the

22

reinstatement or whatever your pleasure is of the

23

Building Code as another.

24

prepare that.

25

in that area.

- two bills because, right now, there's

So, we may

And I'd be happy to

So, I would appreciate some guidance
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I would note there's other things that you

1

2

probably should look at in the proposed draft

3

ordinance.

4

Department the administrative -- as the

5

administrative arm for this.

6

automatically contested cases to the BVA which would

7

then follow up to court if there -- they went that

8

far.

9

It does essentially give to the Planning

Appeals are

But I think the big question is -

is to look

10

at what zoning district -- where we want these

11

things, what zoning districts.

12

you an example to give you a framework,

13

looking at the technical feasibility, we have to

14

think about if you're going to have -- allow for

15

shorter poles, you may have to allow for more poles;

16

or if you're going to say we don't want them in

17

certain districts, we're going to have to provide

18

them somewhere else.

19

view planes that you want to protect; and so, you

20

may have to provide for them in some other way.

21

And we do have

And to kind of give
in terms of

Or there may be particular

have some unique geography

22

on Maui.

23

that, you know, some places, it may be difficult to

24

limit; but those are some of the issues we need

25

to -- need to look at in drafting the ordinance.

Of course, our mountains are so steep
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I guess that's pretty much my summary.

1

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you, Greg.

And I would like to note

3

with us this morning we have David Goode with us,

4

Director of Public Works and Waste Management.
Members, any questions?

5

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

CHAIR CARROLL:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

Mr. Chair?

Mr. Mateo.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good morning.

Wanting to just follow up with an item that you --

10

you reminded us of, and that item was that

11

moratorium on the tower had -

12

fact, up until this point, until we actually adopt

13

the ordinance, there is nothing at this point that

14

can stop another tower from being developed; is that

15

correct?

16

MR. GARNEAU:

had expired.

So, in

That moratorium dealt with interim zoned

17

lands; and assuming there are still lands that are

18

zoned interim, then, yes, the same thing could

19

happen again.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

21

CHAIR CARROLL:

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

Counci1member Johnson.
I just had a question, too, in

23

regard to the actual situation with regard to the

24

Sprint tower that was in Rice Camp.

25

anything in this particular draft or anything that
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1

is within the purview of this Committee where we

2

could actually address that particular issue?

3

Because we have received numerous calls still

4

wondering what is the disposition of this from

5

people that are in that area.

6

CHAIR CARROLL:

7

MR. GARNEAU:

Greg.
Well,

the draft ordinance, of course, is

8

going forward.

It does apply to maintenance, so

9

that if -- if this ordinance is passed and Sprint

10

were to want to modify that tower in any way, they

11

would fall within the new law.

12

I do know -- and I'm not privy to it -- I do

13

know that that case involves some litigation, and I

14

don't know the status of that.

15

whoever that's assigned in my office to report back

16

to you, but I don't know where the negotiations are

17

or whether any alternative sites at this time are

18

being proposed or not.

19

happy to find out that information.

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

Perhaps I could ask

I'm not sure, but I'd be

Well, in regard to what

21

Mr. Garneau just reported,

if

- let's say, for

22

example, that a temporary moratorium were enacted to

23

at least get us through this transition period until

24

all the public hearings could be held on this.

25

the settlement, let's say, were to occur with the
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1

tower at Rice Camp and it was to be located at

2

another area, would that or would that not adversely

3

impact the relocation of that if we were to

4

implement this moratorium?

5

MR. GARNEAU:

I'm a little confused by the question.

6

you mean that would the moratorium affect the

7

ability to sell --

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
site.

Do

To relocate the actual current

I think what I understood was that it would

10

only affect it if it would go on interim zoned land;

11

but if it was land that was zoned something other

12

than that, that the moratorium that we had

13

originally enacted would not affect the relocation

14

of that.

15

tower out of there to accommodate the people as a

16

result of any settlement, are we going to have

17

trouble putting it somewhere else?

18

MR. GARNEAU:

In other words, if we want to move that

Well, right now, the moratorium only -- that

19

was in place that expired only affected interim

20

zoned lands anyway, so

21

siting ordinance, then the tower would be

22

permitted -- it would -- as any other building

23

permit would be.

and since there is no

24

So, you would have to look at, for the

25

particular zoning district that was -- it was
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1

planned to be moved tO

2

to that one.

3

off the top of my head; but

4

to go through a -- it would have to meet the

5

requirements of the particular zoning district where

6

it's going to be relocated at.

7

is agriculture.

8

sites are being looked at; but the -

9

majority of the sites there are zoned ag not

I

what are the rules relating

And I don't know the answer to that

SOl

l

you know

it would have

I

Though

I

Haiku mostly

I don't know what other -- what
the vast

10

interim.

11

at our zoning ordinance and see what's allowable

12

within the ag district right now as it stands.

13

We would have to look at -- in particular

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

14

that

15

a result of a settlement

16

another site.

17

where

18

we can't.

19

Mr. Chair

l

I

l

my only reason in asking

And my

is that if we do relocate our -- as
l

I don't want to create a problem

all of a sudden now

SOl

Sprint would relocate to

l

we want to move it; but

that's just why I brought the issue up;

20

but I think that it really for mel anyway I is

21

important that until something is adopted

22

that it really is important to protect the

23

individuals that live in those areas that may be

24

concerned about the potential for a tower being

25

located in their area and then having no means to
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1

really address their approval or disapproval of

2

having that be located right next to them.
And I know there's still a lot of, you know,

3
4

issues regarding the other locations.

5

want to have unhappy people be faced with a similar

6

situation.

7

that; and my only question would be can we mit

8

can we commit beyond the end of this particular term

9

to that kind of measure?

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

So, I don't

So, I would have no difficulty extending

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Members, any further questions at this

11

time?

12

Mike Molina who has chaired this Subcommittee if he

13

has some suggestions in the ways we might review the

14

material before us.

15

If not,

I would like to ask Councilmember

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina?

Yeah.

Mr. Chairman, as I stated

16

earlier, the human -- the Subcommittee made some

17

recommendations.

18

don't know if everybody has -- I believe all members

19

should have copies of this.

Ten areas are as follows -- I

20

If you look on our second page,

21

through "j," there's a whole number of

22

recommendations for review if -- I don't know how

23

you want to proceed on this, Mr. Chairman.

24

we'll go through it step-by-step and solicit

25

comments from the members on each particular item or
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1

2
3

4
5

6

recorrunendation?
CHAIR CARROLL:

One moment, Mike.

Does everyone have

copies?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

What is the date of that

corrununication?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah.

Members, if you could

7

reference the Corrunittee report dated September 12th

8

starting on Page 29.

9

32, Corrunittee report, September 12th.

It goes from Page 29 through
And if you

10

take note of Item No. 2 -- Mr. Chairman, can I

11

request a brief one-minute recess?

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

13

RECESS:

14

RECONVENE:

15

CHAIR CARROLL:

16
17
18

Short recess.

(Gavel. )

9:33 a.m.
9:34 a.m.

Human Services and Economic Development

Corrunittee is now reconvened.

(Gavel. )

Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As we are

19

taking a look at Page 29 of the Subcorrunittee report

20

of September 12th, if the members note under "a,"

21

specify view planes in the County that should be

22

protected.

23

with regard to that recorrunendation at this time?

Are there any corrunents from the members

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members?

25

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chairman?
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

Mr. Hokama.

2

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

I think for guidance it would be

3

easier if each district would,

first of all, go

4

through the current community plan that is -

5

latest re -- adopted community plan version first to

6

get a sense of what each district or region has made

7

either in a policy statement or in a -- some type of

8

implementation action request as well as -- I'm not

9

sure if we have language in the current general plan

or the

10

regarding this item.

I would say that would be a

11

good basis to start from to get a sense of each

12

region's unique approach to this concern because,

13

again, each region views the issue differently.

14

so,

And

I would recommend that, Mr. Chairman.

15

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Mr. Molina?

Hearing no other comments on

17

"a," the second recommendation from the Subcommittee

18

was to consider limiting tower siting in

19

agricultural subdivisions.

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

Any comment, members?

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I would just say that -- the same

22

basic principles that Mr. Hokama was speaking about,

23

just going through and checking each one of our

24

community plans because there are some areas that I

25

really think are different for different community
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1

plan districts.

2

coordinate, look at that, it would be very helpful

3

to make sure that we're consistent.

4

So, I think that just to

And, also, in respect to that, there are some

5

areas, even in the agriculture subdivisions, that

6

are also in SMA areas which are subject to SMA laws

7

and also Coastal Zone Management laws, so,

8

check for consistency.

9

CHAIR CARROLL:

All right.

I don't know if we can begin

10

that today, though.

11

difficult to pursue right now.

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

just to

That might be a little

Mr. Chair, I think this is

13

something that just while we're going through

14

this -- because your intent is not to pass anything

15

today,

16

community plan and make recommendations; and if

17

there's anything that I know specifically that

18

relates to Coastal Zone Management law or

19

Mr. Garneau does, I'm sure that what we'll do is

20

feed in.

21

actually, in my opinion anyway,

22

the floor.

23

I would be happy to go through my own

CHAIR CARROLL:

So, this is not something that we're

All right.

framing right now on

Before we continue, members,

24

today we are honored to have with us -- Fukuyama

25

Chamber of Commerce is visiting us today.
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all behind us in the gallery over here.

2

On behalf of the Committee and the County of

3

Maui, I would like to welcome you to our meeting

4

today.

5

of the Maui County Council, Mr. Dain Kane, to come

6

forward.

7

And at this time I'd like to ask the Chair

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

And I

8

apologize for interrupting the -- your meeting.

9

first would like to introduce Kyoko Kimura.

She's

10

going to provide, I believe, interpretation to

11

assist in translating some of the information and

12

the greetings to our guests.

13

I

And, first of all, we would like to welcome

14

all of you from the Fukuyama Chamber of Commerce in

15

joining us; and I'll have -- and I'll go ahead and

16

read a letter that we have.

17

members, again, of the Fukuyama Chamber of Commerce.

18

And this is to the

As -- "Dear members, as Acting Council Chair

19

of the County Council on behalf of the members of

20

the County Council, it's a pleasure to welcome you

21

to our beautiful island of Maui.

22

opportunity to enjoy the sunshine and blue skies

23

that our residents are so fortunate to have almost

24

on a daily basis.

25

open their hearts and share their culture with you

May you have the

May the people of Maui County
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1

and help make this visit to Maui a very memorable

2

experience.

3

us here at the Council and the County of Maui.

4

Aloha. "

Thank you for taking the time to visit

And it's signed by myself on behalf of all of

5

6

the members of our body; and we have just a small

7

little gift for you folks to take back with you.

8

And, again, it -- this reads,

9

County Fukuyama" -- "Fukuyama Chamber of Commerce.

10

"Welcome to Maui

Aloha, Maui County Council, 2002."
So, thank you and greetings.

11

12
13

NOTE:

THE MEETING WAS HELD IN ABEYANCE FOR A SHORT PERIOD

14

SO THE COMMITTEE MEMBERS COULD MEET THE DELEGATION

15

FROM THE FUKUYAMA CHAMBER OF COMMERCE AND EXCHANGE

16

GIFTS.

(Visitors spoke in Japanese.)

17
18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Chairman Carroll, thank you very much

19

for the opportunity to welcome our guests to the

20

County of Maui.

21

CHAIR CARROLL:

Aloha.

Aloha.
And we are indeed honored with

22

your visit today, and we hope to see you again in

23

the future.

24
25

Mahalo and aloha.

Members -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chairman, short recess.
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

2

RECESS:

3

RECONVENE:

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

5

Short recess.

(Gavel.)

9:52 a.m.
10:00 a.m.

(Gavel.)

Human Concerns and Economic

Development Committee will now come back to order.
Members, before we proceed, we have Mr. Goode

6

7

and Mr. Amaral and Mr. Suzuki.

8

will need them today?

9

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Do you think you

Chairman

Yes, Mr. Hokama.
-- I would

if I may, please, I

12

would say if Mr. Amaral, representing our -- Maui's

13

finest,

14

regards to, I would say, from the time the

15

Subcommittee has started its work and whether or not

16

he has been aware of any additional difficulties

17

regarding our 800 megahertz system or interference

18

because of, I guess, increased demand and use of the

19

telecommunications system in Maui County, if he

20

could share that as well as I would hope that

21

Mr. Goode, if possible, would give us at this

22

meeting some height considerations for certain

23

categories to start the consideration.

24

consider that very helpful, please.

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

our Police Department, has anything as it

All right.

I would

If there's no objection from
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1

the members

2

way

5

I'd like to hear from them first.

That

we can release them.

I

Mr. Amaral

3

4

I

Captain Amaral
CAPTAIN AMARAL:

can you corne forward first?

And

l

good morning

I

Chair and members.

In regards to Counci1member Hokama's request

6
7

there

8

various wireless people to make sure -- ensure that

9

our radio system stays as solid as possible.

10

I

thank you for joining us today.

I

Yeah

I

l

we are still actively working with the

It's a

constant thing that we work on.
I just got to review the draft ordinance --

11

12

just got it day before yesterday.

13

to maybe put a few comments in writing to the

14

Committee on some of our suggestions in language

15

which I'm prepared to do.

16

SOl

I would like

In regards to further interference issues

l

17

Councilman Hokama

18

working -- or monitoring with the FCC a Docket 0255

19

which is before them basically dealing with the 800

20

megahertz interference issues.

21

time

22

the outcome is predicted to be decided by the end of

23

this year; and we'll keep this Committee updated as

24

far as that goes.

25

l

l

we are currently in the midst of

At this present

we don't know where we're going to stand as

But I'm going to be looking at this draft
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1

language not in the strictest sense of 800 megahertz

2

but as a public safety radio system as a whole.

3

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

4

CAPTAIN AMARAL:

5

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

6

Because we don't where we'll be tomorrow.
Chairman, if I may please ask a

follow-up question?

7

CHAIR CARROLL:

8

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

9

Right, right.

Yes, Mr. Hokama.
Thank you.

being with us this morning.

Captain,

thank you for

One thing that -- and,

10

again,

11

our County but our State on the national level as

12

part of a board of directors for our NACo

13

organization.

14

I've been privileged to represent not only

I've been trying to follow up, but has the

15

department been notified of Congress -- our

16

Congress' consideration of having us move off the

17

800 megahertz system to another megahertz for public

18

safety uses?

19

communication?

20

currently, but it has been discussed in the halls of

21

Congress that some service provider would like to

22

get into that band area.

23

CAPTAIN AMARAL:

Has the department have any type of
Because it -- it may not be

Mr. Hokama, this is what this file is all

24

about.

25

dealt in Washington, as we speak; and that's

This is strictly on that issue that's being

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

33

HSED 10/3/02

1

specifically what I mentioned as far as FCC Docket

2

0255.
We have, on behalf of the County of Maui,

3

4

made comments to the docket initially.

5

past week and a half or so, we filed reply comments

6

to the FCC on that docket.

Within the

Senator Inouye's office have been working

7
8

very closely with us in supporting Hawaii as a

9

whole.

Basically our stance is, you know, as much

10

as possible we don't want to move because of the

11

various issues which is just tremendous to begin

12

with that it would cause for us to move our channels

13

into a different band.

14

It's not to say that we're not going to

15

prepare should that be decided and happen.

16

deal with it; but it is our consensus right now

17

that, you know, we're -- our position is we're going

18

to try to maintain where we're at right now.

19

We'll

You know, we have some fairly new moneys that

20

have been invested into it.

21

involved, mainly Nextel which has committed $500

22

million to the move, is well recognized throughout

23

the industry as not being enough to handle such a

24

move anyway nationwide, so -- but, yes, we are on

25

top of it.

The companies that's
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1

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

2

Chairman.

3

CHAIR CARROLL:

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

5

6

Thank you very much.

Thank you,

Commiss -- Ms. Johnson?
Thank you.

I have a question,

too, along those lines.
The commentary, also, I'm assuming that

7

you're going to make is the monetary impact that it

8

would have if there is a move, let's say, to compel

9

our County to move to another channel.

Is that one

10

of the things that you might be commenting in as to

11

the financial impact on the County if we were to

12

have to do that?

13

CAPTAIN AMARAL:

Councilmember Johnson, I think what I'll

14

probably stay with is keeping the two issues

15

separate.

16

Phillips in regards to the draft legislation which,

17

I think, is something totally different from the FCC

18

issue that we are dealing with currently.

19

I will prepare a reply on behalf of Chief

I don't think the cost of moving or anything

20

would fit into the draft of what we're looking at as

21

far as this legislation goes; but I'd be happy to

22

prepare something for you folks updating you on the

23

FCC side on where we are right now, if that is what

24

you are requesting.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

What -- any time that you look at,
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let's say, going to a different type of system,

2

different type of equipment or any kind of impact

3

that it would have, of course, on our bottom line,

4

we always would like to know because ultimately

5

someone has to pay for that.

6

of legislation that it cost shifts back onto our

7

County, if there are any attendant costs, I think

8

it's important for all of us to know what those may

9

be, what they may not be, if it's inconsequential,

And if it is a result

10

also, to know that so anything that we do, also, in

11

this regard, passing any kind of legislation, I

12

would also appreciate any comments on what we're

13

looking at, you know, here.

14

One final question, Mr. Chair; and that would

15

be in regard to the -- I guess, your role in this

16

particular Subcommittee, did you also look at civil

17

defense inclusion in framing this type of

18

recommendation or in your participation in this?

19

Did you also coordinate with civil defense as to

20

their commentary?

21

CAPTAIN AMARAL:

I recall civil defense has -- has been

22

part of the Committee as it was developed, and we

23

participated in all their meetings.

24

the language that I will -- or recommendations that

25

I will make in writing to this Committee, I will

So, as far as
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1

make it on behalf of all of the users and not just

2

the police issue but as a whole on the County radio

3

system.

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And I really do appreciate

5

that because many times through the new whole

6

insecurity which comes at the national level, there

7

are many times directives that will trickle down

8

into the various departments that may affect civil

9

defense, all police, fire, all of our emergency

10

personnel services.
So, any way that we can integrate that,

11

I

12

think, is always helpful in at least looking at

13

the -- not necessarily always from a local level but

14

from a national level; and then the impact's being

15

felt at our local level.

16

taking the time and keeping on top of all this.

17

Thanks.

18

CAPTAIN AMARAL:

So, I do appreciate you

One of -- one of the things that this

19

project has kind of done is it's brought a lot of

20

the different departments under one umbrella on some

21

of the communications needs.

22

that we're making, we're making it on everybody's

23

behalf and not just on the police entity.

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

Mr. Chair.

Okay.

So, on the decisions

Thank you very much,
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CHAIR CARROLL:

Mr. Molina?

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

No,

thank you, Mr. Chair.

I think

3

I had my question answered, but I

4

thank Captain Amaral for his work and diligence on

5

this matter.

6

just wanted to

And my request had to deal mostly with the

7

Planning Department.

8

leave, but he is on call.

9

request via the Committee to get an updated map on

The representative had to
If you could make a

10

interim zoned lands to provide for this Committee

11

from the Planning Department, but for the next

12

meeting would be sufficient.

13

CHAIR CARROLL:

As we speak, Mr. Suzuki is making that map

14

now; and hopefully before the meeting is over he

15

will have it here before us.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

17

CHAIR CARROLL:

18
19

Oh, great.

Thank you.

Any further questions for Captain Amaral?

Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Captain, let me ask you this

20

question that might be helpful.

21

area or areas in the County that you feel we have

22

deficient signal strength that hampers the

23

effectiveness of the 800 megahertz system for County

24

use or public safety use at this time?

25

CAPTAIN AMARAL:

Is there a -- an

We are currently looking at the -- two
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1

places.

2

of Big Beach, especially behind Puu Olai because

3

basically our signal coverage for that area comes

4

from Waiakeakua on Lanai.

5

looking at that and seeing if there's a way that we

6

can improve coverage in that area from Ulupalakua.

7

One would be in the Makena area in the area

So, we are actively

The second area also includes your island

8

which is down at the lower areas of Manele, which

9

those are the two areas that we are actively

10

pursuing.

11

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

Can -- without telling us

12

specifically, you know, what prop -- type of

13

proper

14

towers would resolve that under the current

15

technology that we have?

- proper siting of a

16

CAPTAIN AMARAL:

17

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

of supplemental

In order for us to expand?
For you to get the strength that

18

you need to provide the public safety aspects of the

19

department's mission.

20

CAPTAIN AMARAL:

Yes.

In this case, we are looking at a

21

facility that's already been developed up in on

22

Ulupalakua on a course year basis.

23

to test that very soon.

24
25

We're attempting

And Manele, we're also looking at the area
where the sewage treatment plant is located as
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1

another possible area.

2

resources that are already there to enhance the

3

system rather than having to go and put up our own

4

towers.

5

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

6

Thank you.

7

CHAIR CARROLL:

So, we're trying to use

Thank you very much, Captain.

Members, anything further for Captain

8

Amaral?

9

we look forward to seeing you at the next meeting.

10

If not, thank you for joining us today, and

All right.

11

MR. GOODE:

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

Mr. Goode?

Good morning, Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Goode.

If you would

13

care to comment, and then we'll open it to

14

questions.

15

MR. GOODE:

The Subcommittee -

we had two individuals

16

participate.

17

and Codes Administration who generally reviews

18

construction and grading plans and Lloyd Lee from

19

our engineering division.

20

We had Howard Hanzawa from Land Use

Initially our focus within the Subcommittee

21

had to do with public right-of-way rather than

22

cellular tower sites.

23

at the Subcommittee.

24

emphasis as far as the Subcommittee's work.

25

And I know it was discussed
It had a -- a pretty minor

The draft bill, we haven't taken a close look

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

HSED 10/3/02

40

1

at; but it look like it repealed sections of

2

Title 16, I think, as Greg Garneau had mentioned,

3

which

4

And, of course, Title 16 is a section that we

5

administer.

6

administered by the Planning Department.

7

lS

--

has to do, I think, with the moratorium.

And then Title 19, the title is

So, we would have some review as it relates

8

to billing permits that may come in for structures;

9

but I'd be happy to ask any

10

- any general questions

the membership may have.

11

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members.

12

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Mr. Hokama.

Mr. Goode, do you have any at this

13

time recommendations on what type of height

14

parameters we -

15

regarding specific zoning categories, like, what

16

would -- what -

17

feet to "X" feet for areas in urban.

18

you might want us to consider

you know, a recommendation of "X"

And I don't know if you

- if we're even

19

going to -- you would even say from 3,000 feet and

20

above in elevation above sea level, towers just need

21

to be "X" amount of height in a range; and if it's a

22

tower at sea level, you know, you would have a

23

different range of height recommendations.

24

comments at this time?

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

Mr. Goode?
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That's -- I can see that's going to be a tough

2

one to answer.

3

standpoint, you know, I think quite honestly we

4

wouldn't -- other than what may be in the community

5

plans, wouldn't have much comment.

6

as it's engineered structurally to withstand wind

7

loads and not topple over in the neighbor's house or

8

neighboring commercial building, that's pretty much

9

what we would look at.

10

You know,

from the department's

Because as long

I can see it's going to be a pretty difficult

11

issue as relates to the towers still need to

12

service -- they need to be functional and do the job

13

that they are intended to do without being unsightly

14

or dangerous or any other concerns that might

15

have -- might arise.

16

So, I think from our department's

17

standpoint -- maybe we're fortunate -

18

limited in this because it's more of a technical

19

engineering viewpoint.

20

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

our role is

Mr. Garneau, can you

- with

21

my question to the Director of Public Works, is

22

there something in the Federal law that states that

23

the service -- service provider can request "X"

24

height regardless to ensure a certain level of

25

strength

- signal strength and whatnot in that
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1

you know, even if Mr. Goode will say,

2

I've got a problem, this is too low or too high,"

3

Federal law preempts the Counties from making that

4

kind of comments?

5

MR. GARNEAU:

"Hey, now,

Well, as I said earlier, that -

the Federal

6

law requires that you -- essentially that the

7

service provider, whatever restrictions that you put

8

on are -- allow them to be technically feasible.

9

So

10

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

11

you know,

12

to help public get some information.

13

"technically feasible?"

14

MR. GARNEAU:

Okay.

And just so that -

because,

I'm -- Mr. Carroll has this on for

- also

What is

Well, what it means is that if a proposed

15

site is being considered, that the telecom provider

16

would send their engineers there; and they would do

17

tests.

18

next one they're trying to reach

19

cell towers, it's tower to tower to tower.

And so, between the particular tower and the
you know, with

20

So, if you -- essentially when you're to

21

looking at height restrictions, they have to be

22

reasonable.

They have to still allow them to do

23

their jobs.

You can require shorter towers, but you

24

may have to allow more of them.

25

course the telecoms would like to have taller towers

So, that -- of
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and fewer of them,

2

range,

the same service, for less money.
So -

3

right, because they get the same

but it is within the purview of the

4

County to decide, okay, within urban areas -- for

5

example, you may just -

6

you may decide we'll have no monopoles over 30 feet

7

but it may mean that you have them quite often,

8

right, or you could say, well, we're going to

9

have

let's just pick a number

- we're going to allow towers to be 120 feet,

10

but we won't allow them as often, you know, more

11

spread apart.

12

question.

So, it -- that's more of a policy

13

So, as long as the telecom provider can

14

provide service with the restrictions that you

15

place,

16

limits, it's just -- it's exactly that.

17

consideration.

18

what

19

neighborhood?

20

then it's okay.

So, in terms of height
It's a

How many of them do you want and

- how does that impact the character of the

You can put restrictions on -

for example,

21

in some communities they require them to be painted

22

a certain color or they require them to be disguised

23

in some way or they -- and I think I saw one -- and

24

maybe it came up in the Subcommittee where they had

25

disguised it in a palm tree or a tree or something.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

2

MR. GARNEAU:

Right.

Some -- some are placing them within

3

steeples of churches.

I mean,

there's a lot of

4

different options or on a building like this one

5

where you could put a tower on the top and you're

6

not doing a monopole.

7

really impact.

8

building anyway.

9

considerations.

and it doesn't

You have

People are used to seeing the tall
So, those are the kinds of

So, we -- our ordinance can't limit so much

10
11

that the telecom provider will tell us, look, you're

12

so far restrictive, I can't provide service.

13

violating the Act.

That's

14

So, these are the concernSi but in terms of

15

different areas, we would have -- we would have to

16

think about it, get community input.

17

you know,

18

they rather have more poles that are taller and have

19

fewer of them or they'd rather have the shorter ones

20

and realize that there may be one close to your

21

house?

if you

22

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

23

MR. GARNEAU:

How tall --

how tall do people want?

Would

Uh-huh.

The more of them and you get -- although we

24

can't make it our -- the restriction based on RF

25

emissions, the more poles you have,
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1

complaints you may have from the citizenry about the

2

emissions.

3

So, those are the kinds of things.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

So, let's -- let me throw

4

this at you because -- and I -- and I realize

5

recall or I'm trying to recall if I asked you in the

6

Subcommittee -- I would like to ask it again as part

7

of this Committee's record.
As long as the County -- let's say the Maui

8
9

I

County puts out a -- something fair that all service

10

providers can apply for.

11

providers and say Maui County will allow only five

12

providers and each one has an equal opportunity to

13

be one of the five through a legally set-up process

14

to receive a permit and the permit -- and you will

15

pay the County "X" amount if you're chosen as one of

16

its permittees, one, which will help us get revenue,

17

help to pay for

18

limit -

19

providers, each one is going to have their own

20

system and

21

co-share space that we can limit the amount of tower

22

construction requirements because we are going to

23

limit to a reasonable amount the amount of providers

24

and they will all have the same fair opportunity to

25

be one of those limited providers?

Can we limit the amount of

(inaudible) enforcement as well as

instead of having uncontrolled service

- because they may not be able to
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MR. GARNEAU:

Okay.

Well, on that particular -- I don't

2

think I did look to see if there was any cases on

3

it; but the -- one of the -- in the

4

Telecommunications Act,

5

or local government may not unreasonably

6

discriminate among providers of functionally

7

equivalent services.

8

be limiting it to a number, then you are

9

discriminating against providers.

10

the first limit is the State

So, to the extent that you may

So,without looking into cases -

and I

I'd

11

be happy to look at it.

12

number seems like probably not the way to go; but in

13

terms of -- the way we could -

14

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

On its face, putting in a

And, again,

the only reason I say

15

it is because right now the FCC only -- allows only

16

certain bandwidths, as I understand it.

17

MR. GARNEAU:

Right.

18

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

So, you know, if you have too many

19

providers, you're

you know, and that's why part

20

of the question I had asked the Captain Amaral from

21

the Police Department is why there are discussions

22

on the Congressional and national level to even look

23

at entering the 800 megahertz bandwidth yet because,

24

you know, there's so many providers out there that

25

there's not enough space within the current band
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stream.

And now, you know,

there -- you're either

2

going to have interference between providers or your

3

strength gets somehow diluted; and you cannot

4

provide a level of service.
So, maybe another way is to say, fine, you

5

6

can be a provider; but you're going to have to bid.

7

You know, why have 20 providers and 15 going to go

8

bankrupt because they cannot get enough customer

9

base to make it viable and instead say, well, okay,

10

we want five good providers and they will have all

11

the same equal

12

to become that provider.

13

the right number and the right level of service and

14

conditions that you're willing to provide the

15

general community, and then the community can pick

16

from those permitted -

17

MR. GARNEAU:

Right.

anyone has the equal opportunity
You just need to put in

permittees.

And I think that probably the best

18

way for me to answer that is to say I need time to

19

review it because I -- it does -- it would

20

conceivably impact the nondiscrimination standards.

21

So, I would -- because this is such a litigated

22

area, I would like to look to see if any other

23

jurisdictions have limited

24

and how that's been -- you know, been interpreted;

25

but I'll find out and I'll let you know.

put a limit on number
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank

- and the reason I

2

ask that/ Chairman/ is because since we have

3

Mr. Goode/ have you continuously received additional

4

requests -- because under the interim zoning/ the

5

current code plays upon you to let forth the

6

provisions of that type of use/ Mr. Goode/ you know/

7

the cell tower situation under Title 19.

8

have any -- any comments about concerns you have or

9

that/ you know/ yes/ I -- I get about maybe one

Do you

10

request a month for consideration regarding this

11

topic?

12

And/ you know/ the interim bought me some

13

time; but under the Federal law under the code --

14

under -

15

uses.

16

because the code says that you may issue -- it

17

doesn't say you shall issue the permit provided

18

these conditions are based.

19

difficulties at this time that you're aware of or

20

your department is aware of?

21

MR. GOODE:

for public utility uses/ it's permitted
And while you do have discretionary authority

Are you having any

Mr. Chair and Councilman Hokama/ I know we've

22

had some applications for building permits; but I

23

can say that I haven't had one meeting with anybody

24

since Sprint tower.

25

to the Director's office which makes me think

So/ no one has raised the issue
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1

it's -- there's very few applications or they're

2

just being handled in LUCA and Planning.

3

I do know that per Captain Amaral,

I think

4

we're sending all applications to the Police

5

Department.

6

year-and-a-half ago because of the problem of this

7

overcrowding.

8

were a problem at that time.

9

We met with the Captain a good year,

And there's a couple locations that

And so, we made an adjustment in our

10

procedures to send all applications to the Police

11

Department to make sure that we don't end up with a

12

situation with one building with six different cell

13

providers on it because it drowns out the 800

14

megahertz site.

15

So, that was one adjustment we made which --

16

even though it's not required in the law anywhere,

17

it was certainly the best interests of the pUblic.

18

But other than that, we haven't made any

19

haven't had -

20

- I

I hadn't had to deal with it.

So, I think when you see the map which Daren

21

Suzuki is going to provide, you will see there's

22

very few interim lands left.

23

that cell tower went in, that whole area of Rice

24

Camp was all interim.

25

action to change those interim lands to the

As compared to when

And this Council has taken
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1

appropriate zoning designations.

2

handful of interim lands left.

3
4
5
6

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Goode.
CHAIR CARROLL:

Members, any further questions for

Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE:

8

CHAIR CARROLL:

10

Thank you very much, Director

Thank you, Chairman.

7

9

So, there's only a

If not, thank you, Mr. Goode.

Thank you.
I'd now like to get back to the very

patient Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

11

Continuing with our recommendations for the draft

12

bill, under letter "c," any comments for considering

13

utilizing a permit process and language that would

14

encourage siting at public facilities from the

15

members, anything we can add to that or delete?

16

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members?

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

No?
Mr. Chair, I

- I think that's

18

really good; and maybe there is one other one where

19

it talks about an incentive for collocation on

20

public property that includes compensation to the

21

County.

22

"e" together because they -- they both kind of talk

23

about public facilities.

24

consolidate some of the things that are similar

25

maybe just to form -- it's not really that, you

You might include, you know, maybe "c" and

So, wherever we could just
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know,

I disagree with either one of them because I

2

think they're good ideas; but perhaps just to, you

3

know, maybe not have ten items but

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
a -- I guess,

6

Yeah, combined.
just combine them just from

just a structure standpoint.

7

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina?

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Is there a consensus for "d," consider

9
10

maximizing County participation in State decisions

11

that affect the County?

12

Oh, actually that's your role,

13

Mr. Chair to ask these.

14

CHAIR CARROLL:

15

?:

16

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

17

Sorry.

I guess,

Comments, I guess.

Any comments from the members?

No.
Chairman, I -- I need to make a

comment, please.

18

CHAIR CARROLL:

Yes, Mr. Hokama.

19

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

21

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay.

And I'll speak for myself.

Okay.
I think it's wonderful that the

22

Subcommittee did recognize this and is making this

23

part of the consideration for the -- this formal

24

Committee.

25

I can tell you that on the return end,
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though,

I'm quite disappointed that when we have

2

asked the State through its agencies to participate

3

with us in helping us have a better understanding of

4

what the State's role was -- fortunately we have

5

people like Ms. Sabas, Jennifer Sabas,

6

Inouye's office which,

7

additional strengthening of our -- in our request,

8

that the State basically took a very cavalier

9

attitude toward us that, you know, you may be

from Senator

I think, added some

10

stepping in our jurisdiction.

11

good little County government, you know,

12

where you should stay and let us handle what is our

13

jurisdiction.

14

You know,

So, you know, you
just stay

I found it quite interesting that,

15

you know,

16

a lot of oversight in this area chose not to even be

17

present to give comments on whether or not the

18

County was heading off in a wrong direction or that

19

we're definitely overstepping our bounds.

20

the Public Utilities Commission which has

And so, I want to make these comments for the

21

records because they could have helped us craft

22

maybe

23

for whatever reason, the State's attitude,

24

especially in the regulatory affairs, seems not

25

wanting to have clear boundaries or lines of

- even a better draft for consideration; but
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1

division of where the County authority starts and

2

ends and where the State's starts and ends.

3

I feel that the State continues to want to

4

keep a wide parameter of gray area because any time

5

within that gray, they can come and say, well,

6

you're in my jurisdiction, stay away from it.

7

I'm hoping this tool will help to start join

8

definite lines of division of where the County's

9

jurisdiction ends and not -- and I think this is a

10

key step, not only for telecommunications, Chair,

11

but will help the County to decide where we have our

12

jurisdictional lines regarding other areas of

13

utilities, whether it be in the regular phone

14

systems and right-of-ways, whether it be part of the

15

energy considerations for power and whether it be in

16

other areas, particularly in the areas of utilities

17

with regards to transportation,

18

great step when we can have clarity in where our

19

responsibility and jurisdiction ends.

20

I think, will be a

And so, I thank you for letting me sound off

21

because it's been an area of frustration for mej and

22

I've -- I've -

23

Committee's record.

24
25

CHAIR CARROLL:

I just needed to say this for the
Thank you.

I thank you, Mr. Hokamaj and not only is

it an area of frustration for you but also to the
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2

rest of the Committee and this Committee here.
I will make every effort at the next meeting

3

that we're going to have in two weeks to get a

4

representative from the PUC over here; and with the

5

Committee's permission, I will outline to them our

6

concerns and ask them to have a representative be

7

present at that meeting, the concerns that you just

8

brought up now.

9

perhaps you can get it to me.

10

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And if you have anything further,

Thank you.

Because Chair --

11

Subcommittee Chair Molina, I know, has tried

12

countless times; and I believe Mr. Garneau has tried

13

to make contact with some of his counterparts in the

14

Attorney General's office.

15

And, again,

for whatever reasons that -- and

16

maybe I not to

17

of -- or something to have a better understanding.

18

Lack of participation on -- from their part greatly

19

befuddles me; and, you know, we're in this together.

20

Whether you want to recognize it or not, we're in

21

this together on all -

22

perspective, Chairman.

23

- I need to have a cosmic revelation

from the State's

And so, I thank you for continuing to be

24

gracious in extending that openness to participate

25

and provide comment because I think our fellow
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counterparts in the other three Counties are looking

2

at what Maui's doing in this specific area.

3

you.

4
5

CHAIR CARROLL:

The Chair will make every effort to

motivate them to be with us at the next meeting.

6

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

7

CHAIR CARROLL:

8

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

9

CHAIR CARROLL:

10

Thank

Okay.

Thank you.
Thank you.

Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

11

Moving on to letter "e," consider establishing an

12

incentive for collocation on public property that

13

includes compensation to the County, for example,

14

higher fees for expedited processing.

15

concur with Councilmember Johnson's suggestion that

16

we could, you know, put that together with letter

17

"C"i

18

members would like to comment on "e," Mr. Chair.

19
20

21

and if there -

CHAIR CARROLL:

The -- I -- I

any of the other Committee

Any comment, members, on this item?

If

not, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Letter "f,"

22

consider utilizing a competitive bid process to

23

select providers who wish to collocate on public

24

property for a set period of time, for example, five

25

years or three years, et cetera.

Comments?
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1
2
3

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members, any comment at this time?

If

not, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Letter "g," establish

4

methods or processes to safeguard public safety

5

radio systems and a process for recourse.

6

we heard the comments of Captain Amaral on this, and

7

he will review the draft bill and give additional

8

comments to the Committee at our next meeting.

9
10
11

CHAIR CARROLL:
time?

Thank you.

I believe

Members, anything at this

If not, Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Letter "h," request that the

12

Corporation Counsel research the County's role

13

relating to siting towers on conservation land and

14

State-owned land.

15

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members, any comment at this time?

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

CHAIR CARROLL:

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

That's another one --

(Inaudible) -that may be with "d" where it

19

says maximize County participation in State

20

decisions that affect the County, if you looked at

21

"d" and then maybe "h," you know, maybe the wording

22

could be combined to sort of address those two

23

issues.

24

know, we're -- it definitely involves communications

25

between the State and the County and them

I don't know if it's possible; but, you

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

57

HSED 10/3/02

1

coordinating.
So, once again, it's just simply a structural

2
3

thing.

4

different end goals, then leave it as it is; but

5

it's just a possibility of maybe combining those

6

two.

7

CHAIR CARROLL:

If they are too dissimilar and they have

The Chair will look at that with the

8

members' permission; and I'll work with the

9

Committee Chair, Mr. Molina, and we'll see if we can

10
11

consolidate some of these items.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Mr. Molina?

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

12

Letter "i" requests that the Corporation Counsel

13

draft an interim provision to address

14

telecommunication matters while the Council

15

considers the above-referenced draft bill.

16

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members?

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Ms. Johnson?
And that would just be what we had

18

spoken about before where we're looking at perhaps

19

extending the moratorium based on whether there is a

20

need to do so or not.

21

CHAIR CARROLL:

Mr. Molina?

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair.

Yeah,

23

that could be a recommendation, too.

24

the Corporation Counsel maybe separate the two,

25

Title 16 which regards to interim zoned lands and
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1

Title 19 which is the telecommunication ordinance.

2

If those two can be separated, that would be a

3

recommendation I would suggest.

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

I agree, if there's no objection if the

5

Committee would give the Chair permission to

6

separate these two.

7

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

No objections.

8

CHAIR CARROLL:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.
And finally, Mr. Chair,

letter "j"

10

requests that the real property division of the

11

Department of Finance provide information on the

12

effect of tower siting on real property valuations.

13

CHAIR CARROLL:

14

Members?

All right.

15

Mr. Molina.

16

time?

17

Thank you.

Thank you,

Do you have anything further at this

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Other than if the Committee would

18

like to go through the recommendations on the vision

19

statement and policy goals, if you would like to do

20

it here or if the members would prefer reviewing it

21

on their own and give their input.

22

CHAIR CARROLL:

Members?

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

25

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Up to you, Chairman.

Mr. Hokama?
Chairman,

I would ask yourself and
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1

the other Committee members to please at this

2

meeting considering moving forward and allowing you

3

as the Chair to have this No. 3 recommendation for

4

the Subcommittee moved toward draft resolution form

5

for more formal consideration.
The Subcommittee worked very hard.

6

7

Mr. Molina worked very hard/ all of the Subcommittee

8

members.

9

special trip to find out what was up on the national

10
11

Mr. Garneau spent many hours/ went on a

level.
And I believe the vision statement and the

12

policy goals that is listed before you this morning/

13

Mr. Chair/ has been taking the best of what has

14

happened and occurred in other parts of our Country

15

and that I believe/ you know/ what the members of

16

the Subcommittee have done was/ again/ reviewed what

17

was out there/ seen what other municipalities or

18

local governments have utilized and adopted.

19

believe/ without reinventing the wheel/ as we can

20

say/ they've taken the best of other areas and

21

presented this in this form.

22

And I

So/ I would ask you to -- if we could move it

23

out to the next step/ which is to put this into a

24

resolution form.

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you/ Mr. Hokama.

Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

You know, because I -- I just gave

2

a -- you know, overview; and I know basically what

3

the directive of the bill and it's to look at the

4

permitting process and the -- you know,

5

handling of permitting these cell towers.

6

One of the things that

the actual

- in the areas that

7

we just went through that it mayor may not be

8

appropriate

9

Committee was more on the process.

10

- and, once again, the focus of the

When we look at view planes, because that was

11

sort of a subjective thing, looking at, perhaps,

12

where they would be sited, I wonder if it would be

13

appropriate to include within the statement some

14

reference to OSHA health and safety standards that

15

these sites be selected with also consideration for

16

health and safety of the people in the area.

17

Because let's say you site a tower near maybe

18

a residential area

19

the tower, in a high windstorm, I would be concerned

20

if I were living near by even though it wasn't right

21

next to my house.

22

could hurricane force winds topple it to actually

23

create a situation of liability?

24
25

- or depending on the height of

Could it blow in any direction or

So, somewhere in there -- I don't know if
this was discussed in Committee; but I would really
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1

like to see from my own perspective some area, if

2

it's possible, that addressed that one aspect of it

3

through health safety standpoint.

4

I know we looked at it from the standpoint of

5

the Police Department and civil defense but more

6

from the consumer side where you don't want to

7

locate these maybe right next to a baby's window or

8

something where through emissions or other health

9

and safety concerns that you might create -- be

10

creating a further liability or a concern for area

11

residents.

12

question but a concern as well.

13
14
15

CHAIR CARROLL:

So, that would be my only, I guess,

First, I would ask Mr. Molina if this was

brought up in Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, I don't believe it was.

So,

16

I think it's something that's worth looking into.

17

looked at my fellow Committee members and I don't

18

think we elaborated on that too much; but, yeah, I

19

think it will be something --

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

(Inaudible) perhaps at the next meeting,

21

then, we can

22

information between now and then.

23

I

- we can pursue that and get some

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I would really appreciate that,

24

Mr. Chair; and it's only because of looking at it

25

from the consumer's standpoint that we're looking at

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

62

HSED 10/3/02

1

it in the permitting process but then also just

2

putting our other hat on and saying t we11 t if this

3

tower were to be put in -- put next to met the same

4

way that we have concerns that have expressed --

5

been expressed on the Lower Honoapii1ani Highway

6

with power poles and transformers being located too

7

close to dwellings.
I'm sure that those same concerns may exist

8
9

in the pUblic; and that t I thinkt

is certainly

10

within our charge to look at all those aspects and

11

then also look at the potential liability if there

12

should be any destruction due tOt you know t any kind

13

of accident or any kind of active nature that might

14

topple these tours.

15

could create a potential hazard for either our

16

wildlife t our human life t you know t any kind of

17

dwellings t that type of thing?

18

CHAIR CARROLL:

Are they in areas where they

We'll have the staff go and do some

19

research and find out if they already have something

20

along that line somewhere.

21
22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
much.

Great.

Thank you very

I appreciate it.

23

CHAIR CARROLL:

24

MR. GARNEAU:

25

Okay.

Mr. Garneau t Greg?
If I might

that might be a question

really that should be directed to the Engineering
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Division or Public Works because you're really

2

talking then about, you know, for the size of the

3

tower, how are they engineered that they wouldn't

4

topple in the wind, those sorts of things.

5

might want to ask them for their comment on the

6

in terms of the standards of how their -- the

7

construction standards.
But in terms of the RF, remember that the RF

8
9

So, you

emissions cannot be one of the factors that we use
in our ordinance to not allow them.

11

off the -- it's out of our jurisdiction.

12

can't make a statement that says, oh, don't locate

13

it because of the potential for any harm from RF

14

emissions.

15

So, it's clearly in the Telecommunications Act.

16

That's Federal law.

That's

it's

10

So, we

We can't do it.

But the -- in terms of the construction of

17

the towers, this ordinance was meant to be the

18

siting.

19

at is, that if you get the permit, you still have to

20

provide -- you still have to comply with -- other

21

construction standards would apply to this

22

situation; but it would be worthwhile to have Public

23

Works comment on how that would

24

with -

25

I think that the way that we were looking

- how those play in

in terms of the proposed ordinance.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And also -- thank you,
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1

Greg -- along those lines, too,

if there's any

2

inconsistency with Federal law which also looks

3

at -

4

laws through Federal communications, FCC rules.

5

know that there are some things that do address

6

those key areas.

7

sometimes even the Federal Government is

8

inconsistent with their own laws.

9

something that would address from a human safety

I know under OSHA, under some of our Federal
I

I'm not familiar with them, but

So, if there is

10

standpoint just actually the physical siting of the

11

tower, any kind of hazards that may occur through

12

unforeseen circumstances, wind, storm, any kind of

13

natural disaster where maybe

14

sometimes, if they topple over, are they going to be

15

near structures where there's the likelihood of a

16

serious injury or, you know, death to occur?

17

I think that

- even our power poles

sometimes the Federal

18

Government looks at these things but they don't even

19

follow their own rules and they don't check them for

20

any consistency.

21

there could be any input in that regard to

22

to make sure that if there is any way that we can,

23

you know, look at some of those issues without

24

violating -- stepping on the toes of the Federal

25

law --

So, I would really appreciate if
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1

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

I think I said at this meeting over here,

you know, we don't have the information.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

4

CHAIR CARROLL:

So--

Sure.

- at the next -- we will research it and

5

at the next meeting we'll present our findings and

6

then we can pursue it at that time.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

8

CHAIR CARROLL:

9

MR. GARNEAU:

I really appreciate that.

Unless you have something solid.
I just wanted to add one thing about the RF.

10

That doesn't mean as part of the permitting process

11

the -- we can't require the te1ecom provider to

12

demonstrate they're in compliance with the Federal

13

law.

14

happy to read it more closely -- whether the draft

15

ordinance has that as a requirement of the permit;

16

but that would be one way of addressing that health

17

and safety concern.

So, I -- and I don't remember which -- I'll be

18

We can't say you can't locate because of RF

19

emissions but we can say you must be in compliance

20

and the way you do that is provide a certification

21

to us that you're in compliance with the FCC rules

22

on RF emissions.

23

know, certainly one thing I can look at before next

24

time, see if it's in here.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So, that may be something -- you

Okay.

And along those same lines,
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1

Mr. Chair, many times we also include this hold

2

harmless clause that when they're located in a

3

public area -- I don't know if that's permissible

4

under FCC rules either; but we do have a standard

5

indemnification clause that is contained in most of

6

our lease agreements or anything where it's cited on

7

public property.

8

with consist -- for consistency to see whether

9

that's even something that would be permissible on

So, if that also could be checked

10

the part of the County in view of Federal

11

regulations.

12
13

CHAIR CARROLL:

We'll ask Mr. Garneau to have this

information available for us -

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

15

CHAIR CARROLL:

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

CHAIR CARROLL:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

-- at the next meeting.
Thank you very much.

Thank you.

Okay.

Mr. Molina?

That's pretty much it for today's

19

session as far as what I have.

20

else you would like me to go over, Mr. Chairman, or

21

if any of the members have something --

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

CHAIR CARROLL:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

25

If there's anything

Mr. Chair?

I'm sorry.

Mr. Mateo.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Just to

follow up on Mr. Molina regarding some of the same
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concerns that member Johnson was asking about,

2

the vision statement itself, the ending part of the

3

vision statement, it references the safety and --

4

the safety and public interest.

5

those two references, health and safety concerns

6

must have been part of discussion.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So, it

in

with

Yeah, I think we did have some --

8

I'm trying to pull that from my memory banks.

9

don't know if we went into exact detail over the

10

concerns brought about by Ms. Johnson; but it --

11

it's

12

statement you put in that it's part of a vision

13

statement as much as possible to take into

14

consideration the safeguarding of public interest;

15

but as Mr. Garneau reiterated, we are somewhat

16

limited in that because the Federal Communications

17

Act of 1996 states that you cannot use radio

18

frequency waves as a rationale for not putting up a

19

cell tower.

20

make sure that they are in compliance with the FCC

21

regulations.

- as part of -- maybe it's just a general

But we can ask them to comply -- to

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

CHAIR CARROLL:

24
25

I

Thank you.

Thank you.

All right.

Anything further, members?

If not, answering Mr. Hokama's

request the first time about how we're proceeding,
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it is my intention to proceed to have this sent out

2

before the end of the year so it can go to the

3

Planning Commission.

4

getting it into the proper form and context; and

5

hopefully we can approve this.

6

In that light, we will be

We have three more meetings that we can have

7

before the end of the year if we're going to get

8

this out, and I would hope that -- I was going to

9

use all of our meeting time to this end and

10

hopefully we can get through this.

11

I think it -- again, I would like to commend

12

the Chair of the Committee and also Mr. Hokama who

13

had this in a previous administration which made it

14

a lot easier to do the work that was done.

15

As I mentioned at the beginning of the

16

meeting, my intention is to defer this item for more

17

review including obtaining feedback from the

18

community, County departments and the

19

telecommunication industry before taking action on

20

this draft bill.

21

will defer this item.

22

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

If there are no objections, we

No objections.

23
24

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

25
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1

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

3

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chairman, one comment, please.

Mr. Hokama.
I understand your direction, and I

4

support you regarding the draft bill for an

5

ordinance.

6

The Subcommittee is recommending two things,

7

though, a draft bill for an ordinance consideration

8

as well as considering a resolution to be sent to

9

Council for Council's consideration or support

10

regarding a vision statement and policy goals for

11

the County of Maui to be sent to the County

12

Administration.

13

things -

14

CHAIR CARROLL:

15

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

So, there's -- there's two

(Inaudible) .
-- and I would ask that you please

16

work with your staff to do both -- both the

17

resolution as well as preparing the draft bill for

18

an ordinance to the next phase of review process.

19

CHAIR CARROLL:

20

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

21

CHAIR CARROLL:

22

That is the Chair's intent.
Thank you.

And hopefully the resolution we can do

rather quickly and get that out.

23

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

25

Thank you.

Thank you, Chairman.

Any further comment?

If not, I would

thank you for participating today and thank the
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1

members of the public for sitting in with us.

2

further announcements, this meeting stands

3

adjourned.

4

5

ADJOURN:

10:50 a.m.

6

7

8
9

10
11

12
13
14
15
16

17
18
19
20
21

22
23
24
25
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STATE OF HAWAII

3
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4

5

I, Sharon L. Ross, Certified Shorthand

6

7

Reporter for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify

8

that the proceedings were taken down by me in

9
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10

typewritten form under my supervision; that the

11

foregoing represents to the best of my ability, a

12

true and correct transcript of the proceedings had

13

in the foregoing matter.

14

I further certify that I am not attorney for

15

any of the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned

16
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17
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18
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